

Audit of Personnel Complaints Resolution

August 14, 2024

Mark S. Swann, City Auditor

Mayor	Council Members	
Eric L. Johnson	Carolyn King Arnold	Jaime Resendez
Mayor Pro Tem	Paula Blackmon	Paul E. Ridley
Tennell Atkins	Zarin D. Gracey	Jaynie Schultz
Deputy Mayor Pro Tem	Cara Mendelsohn	Kathy Stewart
Adam Bazaldua	Jesse Moreno	Chad West
	Omar Narvaez	Gay Donnell Willis



Table of Contents

Executive Summary Objectives and Conclusions	
Methodology	2
Appendix A: Baker Tilly US, LLP Report	3
Audit of Personnel Complaints Resolution	3
Appendix B: Management's Responses	41
City Manager's and City Attorney's Responses	42
Recommendations to the City Manager	46
Recommendations to the Director of the Human Resources Department	49
Recommendations to the Secretary of the Civil Service Board	60
Recommendation to the City Attorney	65
City Secretary's Response	66
Recommendation to the City Secretary	67

Executive Summary

Objectives and Scope

One audit objective is to review the personnel complaints resolutions and appeals process to determine that policies and procedures are effective. This process includes the fair application of Civil Service employee grievances, disposition of grievances, job performance ratings, merit ratings, actions taken within departments, appeals for formal disciplinary actions (reprimand, suspension, demotion, discharge), or Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge appeals.

Another audit objective is to identify and review department procedures for reviewing Non-Civil Service employees' disputed personnel actions.

The scope of this audit will include a review of appeals in the 2019-2021 calendar years.

Recommendations

Management should consider the 20 individual recommendations included in the audit report, which would strengthen and improve the personnel compliant resolution process for Civil Service and Non-Civil Service employees.

Background

In response to City Council's concern with the City's ability to obtain and retain quality employees a series of personnel audits have been included in the Office of the City Auditor fiscal year audit plans. The Fiscal Year 2022 Audit Plan addressed employee talent acquisition and personnel appeals.

The City of Dallas operates with a mix of Civil Service and Non-Civil Service employees. Civil Service employees' personnel appeals are governed by the City Charter, Chapter XVI, Civil Service and Personnel and Personnel Rules. Individual department's procedures are followed for Non-Civil Service employees' requests to review disputed personnel actions.

To obtain the needed human capital audit expertise, Baker Tilly US, LLP was retained to perform this audit. See Appendix A for their report.

Observed Conditions

For Civil Service employees there is lack of:

- An information tracking system to capture personnel related actions and outcomes.
- Singular authority.
- Clarity in written Personnel Rules.

For Non-Civil Service employees most departments lack written procedures, use the Civil Service procedures as a reference guide and reach out to the Human Resources Department for guidance for additional reviews of a disputed personnel action.

Objectives and Conclusions

- 1. Are policies and procedures for Civil Service employees effective to ensure fair application of internal employee appeals and appeals of terminations and demotions of City employees?
 - **Generally, yes.** The City Charter, Chapter XVI and Personnel Rules govern the appeals process. However, there are opportunities to strengthen the process (See Appendix A Baker Tilly US, LLP Observations 1,2,4,5, and 9 through 11)
- 2. Is there a process to request a review of disputed personnel actions for Non-Civil Service employees?

Generally, yes. Although the Non-Civil Service departments are not required to follow Civil Service procedures, some Non-Civil Service departments follow a process like the Civil Service procedures for departmental resolution of appeals. In most cases the departments do not have separate written procedures; the departments use the Civil Service procedures as a reference guide and reach out to the Human Resources Department for guidance. Opportunities exist to improve the process. (See Appendix A Baker Tilly US, LLP Observations 3 and 10).

Audit Results

See Appendix A for Baker Tilly US, LLP report.

Methodology

Baker Tilly US, LLP was retained to perform this audit. See Appendix A for Baker Tilly US, LLP's methodology. In addition, all five components of Standards for Internal Control in Federal Government were considered.

We conducted this performance audit in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based upon our audit objective. We believe that the evidence obtained provides a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objective.

Appendix A: Baker Tilly US, LLP Report

Audit of Personnel Complaints Resolution

Baker Tilly report begins on the following page.



AUDIT OF PERSONNEL COMPLAINTS RESOLUTION

August 14, 2024



Table of Contents

Table of Contents	2
Executive Summary	3
Scope	7
Scope Limitations	8
Methodology	9
Observations and Recommendations	12
Appendix A: Program Background	25
Appendix B: Departmental Survey/Interviews – Civil Service Departments	29
Appendix C: Departmental Survey/Interviews – Non-Civil Service Departments	30
Appendix D: Survey of Other Jurisdictions	31
Appendix E: Industry Standard Best Practices Research	34
Appendix F: Review of Appeals Documentation Obtained	35
Annendix G: Analysis of Civil Service Trial Board Annointments, Qualifications and Case Assignments	37

Executive Summary

The audit objective is to review the personnel complaints resolutions and appeals process to determine that policies and procedures are effective to ensure the fair application of Civil Service employee appeals for formal disciplinary actions (reprimand, suspension, demotion, discharge); grievances; disposition of grievances; job performance ratings; merit ratings; actions taken within departments; or Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge. Also, another audit objective is to identify and review department procedures for reviewing Non-Civil Service employees' disputed personnel actions.

The audit objective was accomplished by surveying/interviewing staff, reviewing written documentation, surveying other Texas cities, analyzing available data, and examining a sample of hearings documents, and examining a sample of hearings.

The City has established personnel appeals policies and procedures for Civil Service employees that provide a framework for the fair application of Civil Service employee appeals. However, clarifying revisions to the policies and procedures are needed to improve the fair application of City Civil Service employees' appeals. Non-Civil Service employees may not be afforded a process to request a review of disputed personnel actions. Also, the lack of Citywide reporting personnel complaints resolutions and appeals limits the ability to conclude whether the policies and procedures are fairly implemented.

Positive attributes and significant recommendations are summarized below. Additional recommendations for improvement are within the Observations and Recommendations section of this report.

<u>Civil Service Personnel Appeals Process Positive Attributes</u>

- Roles are defined for City management and the Civil Service Department.
- Appeals can be made to multiple persons and levels; some appeals are heard by the highest levels of decision-makers, Assistant City Manager, City Manager, Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge.
- Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge assignments cannot be requested and are rotated.
- Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge hearings utilize a quasi-judicial process with evidence, subpoenas, testimony, and representation.
- Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge decisions are made in a two-phased approach. The first is to determine if the employee committed any of the alleged rule violations, and the second is to review evidence of the appropriateness of the discipline.
- In many cases timelines are defined.
- In addition to departmental management, the Human Resources Department and the City Attorney's Office provide subject matter expertise.
- The Charter of the City of Dallas, Texas (City Charter) and City of Dallas Personnel Rules (Personnel Rules) are governing law.

Recommendations

The Observations and Recommendations Section of this report provides recommended actions by subject matter. For ease of review, the below listing provides Recommendations by party taking the action.

Recommendations for the Director, Human Resources Department

The recommendations for the Director, Human Resources Department, can be implemented without Council approval, and can directly address two high risk Observations. First, the City incurs risk due to the lack of a centralized repository of personnel complaints resolutions and appeals related information, including the risk of non-compliance with its existing procedures. The City does not collect documents on the Civil Service appeals processes in a centralized repository; therefore, the City is unable to evaluate the reasonableness of processes performed and is unable to determine if the City complies with its procedures. The City does not know the risks it is incurring. We were unable to complete key tests of Civil Service appeals process compliance due to the lack of documents stored in a centralized repository. Second, the City incurs risk due to operating the Civil Service personnel appeals process without an identified leader/gatekeeper. The risks incurred include non-compliance with existing procedures, disparate practice implementation, inefficiency, and ineffectiveness. Because there is no identified leader/gatekeeper, each party in the process determines their actions independently. The recommendations for the Director, Human Resources Department, are listed below.

- ✓ Collect information for department level grieved and appealed personnel actions for City employees, develop appropriate management reports, and provide insights to decision makers (Recommendation 1.1).
- ✓ Request from the Secretary of the Civil Service Board requests and results of Civil Service employees' appeals to the Civil Service Trial Board or an Administrative Law Judge to be incorporated in the information repository used to collect department level grieved and appealed personnel actions for City employees (Recommendation 1.2).
- ✓ Fulfill the responsibilities as provided in Personnel Rules Sections 34-2 Administration, (b) Director of human resources, and 34-37 Discipline Procedures, (a) Guidelines, by assuming centralized ownership of the Civil Service appeals process and implementing procedures to ensure the Department:
 - a. Has access to all files (City and Civil Service departments) while retaining confidentiality.
 - b. Monitors for the process for compliance.
 - c. Develops Citywide management reports.
 - d. Performs analysis.
 - e. Spot check files for completeness and compliance.
 - f. Develops training, procedures, tools, and checklists.
 - g. Provides feedback to City personnel (Recommendation 2.1).

- ✓ Communicate and promote recommended procedures that provide additional management review for Non-Civil Service employees' requests to review disputed personnel actions to City department directors (Recommendation 3.1).
- ✓ Provide training on the recommended procedures for Non-Civil Service employees review of disputed personnel actions upon department directors' request. (Recommendation 3.2).
- ✓ Ensure clear information and training on the Civil Service grievance appeals process is provided to all Civil Service employees including procedures to elevate concerns to the appropriate level when needed (Recommendation 4.2).
- ✓ Identify when hiring a position or in the position description the position has Civil Service personnel appeal rights or does not have Civil Service personnel appeal rights (Recommendation 5.1).
- ✓ Provide regular and formalized training on the Civil Service appeals process to Human Resources Department staff and to operating departmental management (Recommendation 9.3).
- ✓ Communicate to City personnel about the useful resources available on the internal website; continually maintain and update the content on the internal website. Include written personnel grievance and appeals procedures for Civil Service departments and recommended written requests to review disputed personnel actions procedures for Non-Civil Service departments (Recommendation 10.1).

Recommendations Requiring Personnel Rules Change

Implementing recommendations for changes to current policies and procedures would mitigate the risk of inequity, inefficiency, and ineffectiveness within the personnel appeals process. Implementing the changes in the listing below would require amendments to the Personnel Rules. As such, the change would require collaboration between the City Attorney and City Manager to propose an amendment to the City Council. Then, the City Council would need to approve the change for implementation. The recommendations for the collaboration of the City Attorney and the City Manager to propose to City Council are listed below.

- ✓ Amend the Personnel Rules to clearly explain the allowances of levels, hearings, and steps that apply to a personnel appeal (Recommendation 4.1).
- ✓ Amend Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (g) Exceptions to Step 4 procedure, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (c) Terms and conditions, (9), and Section 34-38, Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (i) Final decision, (1), to either revise or eliminate the references to offices or departments that are excluded from civil service grievance and appeals procedures (Recommendation 5.2).

Recommendations for the Secretary of the Civil Service Board

The Secretary of the Civil Service Board is responsible for coordinating hearings of the Trial Board through the Civil Service Department. The recommendations listed below would enhance compliance with City policies and procedures or improve efficiency and effectiveness. The recommendations for the Secretary of the Civil Service Board are listed below.

- Develop a standardized format for submissions to the Civil Service Department when requesting a Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge (Recommendation 6.1).
- Utilize a checklist to review hearing requests to confirm and document eligibility or denial. (Recommendation 6.2).
- Implement a formal review and approval process, including documentation, of work performed by Civil Service Department staff (Recommendation 6.3).
- Provide standardized information on the choice between a Civil Service Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge hearing. (Recommendation 8.1).
- Document that training as prescribed by Ordinance 18655 was provided within the required 90-day timeline to new Civil Service Board Members and Adjunct Members. If training was not received, document that required forfeitures were made (Recommendation 9.2).

Recommendation for the City Attorney's Office

The City Attorney's Office is responsible for coordinating the training for a Civil Service Board Member and Adjunct Member being assigned to serve on a Civil Service Trial Board. The recommendations for the City Attorney's Office is listed below.

 Provide refresher training on the trial and quasi-judicial process immediately prior to a Civil Service Board Member and Adjunct Member being assigned to serve on a Civil Service Trial Board (Recommendation 9.1).

Other Recommendations

In addition to the above, there are several other recommendations listed below that would enhance compliance with City policies and procedures and/or improve efficiency and effectiveness.

- City Secretary communicate to City Council the Civil Service Board Adjunct Members vacancies (Recommendation 7.1).
- City Secretary should provide the public with the qualifications for all actively appointed Civil Service Board Adjunct Members by updating the public report, City of Dallas Board and Commission Members (Recommendation 7.2).
- City Manager should consistently assign cases to an Assistant City Manager that does not oversee the appellant's department, in accordance with best practice (Recommendation 11.1).

Scope

The audit scope included personnel appeal processes during Fiscal Year 2019 through Fiscal Year 2021.

The following are **included** within the audit scope:

- Appealing formal disciplinary actions: Reprimand, Suspension, Demotion, Discharge, per Personnel Rules, Sections: 34-37 Discipline Procedures and 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures.
- Presenting of a Grievance, per Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures.
- Appealing the disposition of a Grievance, per Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures.
- Appealing a job performance rating, per Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures.
- Appealing a merit rating, per Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures.
- Actions taken within departments, per Personnel Rules, Section 34-37 Discipline Procedures, (b) Department rules.
- Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge hearings per Personnel Rules, Section 34-40 Appeals to the Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge.

The following are **excluded** from this audit.

- Appeals of the following personnel actions:
 - Non disciplinary actions, per Personnel Rules, Section 34-37 Discipline Procedures, (d) Disciplinary actions; procedures and notices (1):
 - Removal from a position because of a reorganization.
 - Removal from a position because of a reduction in force.
 - Letters of counseling or advice.
 - o City vehicle collision appeal process, Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures, (c) Terms and conditions (19).
 - Performance Improvement Plans.
- Failure of Probation, including failure of police academy, because employees on probation are excluded from the appeals process.
- Other complaint processes within the City.
- Vetting of Administrative Law Judge applicants by the Judiciary Committee.
- Appeals of Grievances which are heard by the Civil Service Board (not Trial Board).

Scope Limitations

During the project, the following scope limitations were incurred.

Some of the results observed may not reflect traditional processing metric due to the impact of COVID-19 within the scope period.

Unavailable Documents

Documentation for personnel appeals is not always readily available and was therefore not available for review for this audit, and, more importantly, is not available to City management. Upon auditor request, one-time ad hoc listings were provided and are described in Appendix F: Review of Appeals
Documentation Obtained. The accuracy of the documentation provided by the City could not be determined. Additionally, the City was unable to provide some of the documentation requested, for example:

- Listings of appeals that were resolved at the departmental level for all departments that are in the Civil Service. This was not provided because records are kept in departmental files, with no electronic capture.
- Reports of Performance Appraisal Appeals and the outcome of the appeal were not provided by the City because this information is not tracked in a system.

Because of the above-mentioned limitations, we were unable to audit / validate the documentation provided by the City.

Timeline Evaluation

Because documentation for personnel appeals is not always readily available, we were unable to evaluate timeliness of the appeal process. The timeline commences with the employee's receipt of the personnel action and concludes with resolution of the appeal.

Civil Service Department Appeals Hearings Listing

The listing provided of 15 hearings was unreliable (filename: CVS Hearing Activity 3). We were unable to identify an independent source to validate the listing. In lieu, we compared the listing to hearing notices, both provided by the Civil Service Department. There were exceptions between the two sources. Five hearings were omitted from the listing, and one additional hearing notice was provided only upon request. Issues with documentation is included in the Observations and Recommendations.

City-only Appeals

From listings provided, we selected five appeals that were resolved without appeal to the Civil Service Department, (City-only appeals). Four samples were selected from a Listing from the Human Resources Department of appeals heard by an Assistant City Manager (filename: Audit 2019-2021 Appeals.xlsx), and one sample was selected from a listing from the Human Resources Department of grievances and appeals that are submitted to the Assistant City Manager level (Filename: Copy of Copy of Grievance Appeals Rose). See Appeals Documentation Obtained: for additional information on documentation that was provided.

For four cases, the files provided did not contain adequate information to complete testing. The lack of information is an audit scope limitation.

Civil Service Cases

Selected five appeals for testing of case files (filename: CVS Hearing Activity 3). Testing for compliance with key requirements, application of important internal controls, and reasonableness of case outcome. Several tests were performed; however, several tests were not performed due to scope limitations. The Civil Service Department does not receive information of hearings and appeals occurring within City Departments. As such, we were unable to analyze the below items.

- Appellant request for hearings, City's response and disposition for hearings heard within the City Department.
- Appellant requests for Assistant City Manager, or City Manager hearings.
- Hearing levels.
- Number of hearings.
- Packet of information provided to the City Manager for hearings to be heard by the City Manager.

Appointment and Qualifications of Civil Service Board members and Adjunct Members.

Inadequate information was provided to complete a review of the appointments and qualifications of Civil Service Board members and Adjunct members.

Methodology

To accomplish our audit objectives, we perform the following procedures:

- 1. Held kickoff meetings with the City Auditor's Office and City Management.
- 2. Performed an analysis of business risks and internal controls.
- 3. Reviewed current state of the appeals process, policies, and processes to gain an understanding and develop recommendations for improvement.
- 4. Reviewed city websites.
- 5. Reviewed authoritative documents:
 - City Charter, Chapter XVI Civil Service and Personnel.
 - Personnel Rules, Sections: 34-37 Application for Employment; 34-38 Grievance and Appeal Procedures; and 34-40 Appeals to the Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge.
 - Code of Rules and Regulations of the Civil Service Board, updated January 29, 2019, which reference to the Personnel Rules and the City Charter, Chapter XVI Civil Service and Personnel for guidance.

- Ordinance 18655, regarding qualifications, training, and responsibilities of Trial Board members.
- 6. Reviewed City-generated non-authoritative narratives, flowcharts, and other written summaries.
- 7. Analyzed available documentation.
- 8. Conducted interviews with the City Attorney's Office, Civil Service Department, Human Resources Department, City Manager's Office, and Civil Service Board Chair to gain an understanding and clarification of the appeals process.
- 9. For departments that are excluded from the Civil Service, obtained information from seven of the nine departments, representing 97 percent of full-time equivalents in non-Civil Service Departments. Conducted interviews and/or surveys to gain understanding of the procedures utilized within these departments for employees contesting personnel actions.
- 10. Conducted surveys and interviews of seven Civil Service departments. See <u>Appendix B:</u>
 <u>Departmental Survey/Interviews Civil Service Department</u> for more information.
- 11. Analyzed and tested Trial Board assignments, rotation and composition by council district.
- 12. Inquired about appellants that had cases within the audit period, Fiscal Year 2019 through Fiscal Year 2021, that had a case of similar nature within 10 years. None were identified.
- 13. From listings provided, we selected five appeals that were resolved without appeal to the Civil Service Department, (City-only appeals). Four samples were selected from Listing from the Human Resources Department of appeals heard by an Assistant City Manager (filename: Audit 2019-2021 Appeals.xlsx), and one sample was selected from a listing from the Human Resources Department of grievances and appeals that are submitted to the Assistant City Manager level (Filename: Copy of Copy of Grievance Appeals Rose). See Appeal Documentation Obtained for additional information on documentation that was provided. Testing included levels of hearings, number of hearings, Assistant City Manager assignment, case information packets, and timelines. One of the five files contained information on the appeal and testing was completed.
- 14. A listing of 15 civil service appeal hearing trials during the audit period, Fiscal Year 2019 through Fiscal Year 2021, was obtained (filename: CVS Hearing Activity 3). Of the 15 trials on the listing, 14 were to be heard by the Trial Board and one by an Administrative Law Judge. We tested the listing of trials by comparing it to public notices. However, testing could not be fully completed as described in the scope limitations section.
- 15. Selected five civil service appeals for testing of case files (filename: CVS Hearing Activity 3). Testing for compliance with key requirements, application of important internal controls, and reasonableness of case outcome.
- 16. Utilized flowcharting to map out the grievance and appeals process to identify the specific steps and hearings based on appeal type and job title of the appellants.
- 17. Through interview, survey, and internet research, we obtained information from three other cities: Fort Worth, Houston, and Austin for benchmarking. See Appendix D: Survey of Other Jurisdictions.

- 18. Researched industry standards to identify best practices. See Appendix E: Industry Standard Best Practices Research.
- 19. Held meetings with the Civil Service Department and Human Resources Department to review preliminary issues listing.
- 20. Performed a quality control review.
- 21. Provided a draft report and a final report to the Office of the City Auditor.

This performance audit was conducted in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards. Those standards require we plan and perform the audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based upon our audit objective. We believe that the evidence obtained provided a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objective.

Observations and Recommendations

Observation 1: The City lacks an information tracking system to capture employee complaint resolution.

The City needs an information tracking system that would allow the City to assess personnel, compliant, grievance, and appeals procedures and identify areas of improvement.

Responsibility for collecting and analyzing disciplinary and grievance procedure information is assigned to the Human Resources Department in the Personnel Rules, Section 34-2 Administration, (b) Director of human resources, which states that the Director of Human Resources is to:

- Administer and ensure compliance with disciplinary and grievance procedures.
- Review departmental human resources programs, rules, regulations, procedures, and actions to ensure compliance with City policies.
- Ensure departmental compliance with the rules and regulations of the Civil Service Board.
- Provide regulations, guidelines, procedures and assistance to employees and departments regarding human-resources-related complaints.

Personnel Rules, Section 34-37 Discipline Procedures, also provides that the Director of Human Resources is authorized and directed to promulgate guidelines and procedures, consistent with the City Charter, ordinances, and civil service rules and regulations.

Documents regarding Civil Service employee's grievances or appeals and Non-Civil Service employee's requests to review disputed personnel actions activities is not captured or tracked in a central database / system by the Human Resources Department or the City Manager's Office. Also, City departments do not track information regarding grievances or appeals or requests to review personnel actions activities in a database / system. City personnel involved in Civil Service employee's appeals processing have some hard copy, Excel or Word documents related to the processing performed within the department, which, for the most part, are working documents, not final.

For each Civil Service employee's appeal there is a letter written with the outcome. The official records of these letters are kept in employee personnel files. A decision letter, with the outcome, is placed in the employee's personnel file and a copy is sent to the employee. The employee personnel files are currently in hard copy, although the City is in the process of scanning for electronic storage. The file room does not track appeals activity in a database / system.

Examples of information that could be tracked in a database / system include cases by employee, department, type, description of case, required timelines and documentation complied with/ not complied with, number and level of hearings, outcome by hearing, etc.

Although some departments, such as Dallas Fire-Rescue Department's Internal Affairs Division and Dallas Water Utilities Department have their own tracking, this is not a widespread practice. The Dallas Fire-Rescue Department's Internal Affairs Division can provide information internally when processing

appeals. The Dallas Water Utilities Department has a tool, developed with the Human Resources Department, which tracks timelines when there is more than one appeal occurring for an employee.

The lack of readily available information is complicated by the lack of tenure and experience of the Human Resources Department staff. Many of the Human Resources Department Partners have been at the city less than one year.

Best practices are to review information when making management decisions, for example: reviewing cases by department, type, resolution, etc.¹ For the City's appeals processing, it would seem appropriate for the Human Resources Department to track this information.

The City of Fort Worth recently acquired a software package and is working on configuration and implementation of the package.

The City of Austin produces a report of appeals and how they are handled that is used to review consistency of appeals handling.

The City has acquired the Navex Ethics Point system, which is a case tracking system. While it is being used to track the Human Resources Department-related cases; it is not being used for tracking grievances or appeals.

We recommend the

- 1.1 Human Resources Department Director collect information for department level complaints, grieved, and appealed personnel actions for City employees, develop appropriate management reports, and provide insights to decision makers.
- 1.2 Human Resources Department Director request from the Secretary of the Civil Service Board requests and results of Civil Service employees' appeals to the Civil Service Trial Board or an Administrative Law Judge to be incorporated in the information repository used to collect department level grieved and appealed personnel actions for City employees.

Observation 2: Civil Service personnel grievance appeals responsibilities are decentralized without an identified responsible party.

Processing of Civil Service personnel grievance appeals is decentralized with each party performing a role. See below for a listing of the parties and roles. Additional information on the process is in A: Program Background.

Parties and Roles in Civil Service appeals processing:

1. <u>Human Resources Department</u>. The Human Resources Department is a resource to departments through its centrally located personnel and its personnel assigned to support departments. The Human Resources Department responds to departmental requests for assistance, including consultation with departmental leadership, reviewing draft documents, and providing training. The Human Resources Department communicates with Assistant City Managers related to

¹ Measure Grievances to Minimize Costs, by R. Hastings, SPHR, May 11, 2012, HR Daily Newsletter, Society for Human Resource Management

- appeals, including receiving appeals. The Human Resources Department Partners receive appeals when initially submitted by employees.
- 2. <u>Employee's Manager</u>. Provides personnel action or grievance determinations.
- 3. <u>Employee</u>. Submits appeal or grievance and is responsible for compliance with requirements.
- 4. <u>Department Managers</u>. Process appeals and perform hearings. Request assistance from the Human Resources Department, City Attorney's Office, Assistant City Manager or City Manager on an as-needed basis. Mainly use written Personnel Rules as the guideline.
- 5. <u>Department Director</u>. Performs hearings and renders decisions. Responsible for departmental compliance with requirements.
- 6. <u>Assistant City Managers</u>. Perform hearings and render decisions when employee wishes to appeal the step 3 outcome and the action is eligible. These are typically suspensions, demotions and non-police discharges that have been heard at the department level. See Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures, (f) Grievance and appeal procedure step, (3) Step 3 and Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures, (f) Grievance and appeal procedure step, (4) (A) Step 4.
- 7. <u>City Manager</u>. Performs hearings and renders decisions when employee is a sworn member of the Dallas Police Department appealing a discharge that has been heard at the department level. See Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures, (f) Grievance and appeal procedure step, (4) (A) Step 4.
- 8. <u>City Attorney's Office</u>. Responds to requests for assistance from departments, Assistant City Managers, City Manager, and the Human Resources Department. It represents the Dallas Police Department and Dallas Fire-Rescue in termination appeal hearings before the City Manager's Office and represents Assistant City Managers or the City Manager at the City Manager's Office appeal hearings.
- 9. Mayor and City Council Office. No role in processing appeals.
- 10. Judicial Committee. Review and approve applications for Administrative Law Judge.
- 11. <u>Civil Service Department</u>. Administratively coordinates hearings to be performed by Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge. Administers contracts for Administrative Law Judge.
- 12. Council Members. Submit nominations for the Civil Service Board to the City Secretary's Office.
- 13. <u>City Secretary's Office</u>. Administratively coordinates required publications of Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge Hearings. Processes applications for Civil Service Board nominations.
- 14. <u>Civil Service Trial Board</u>. After completion of City appeals hearings, when appellant chooses to appeal to the Trial Board, the Trial Board hears cases and renders decisions.
- 15. <u>Administrative Law Judge</u>. After completion of City appeals hearings, when appellant chooses to appeal to an Administrative Law Judge, the Administrative Law Judge hears cases and renders decisions.

- 16. <u>City File Room Personnel</u>. Maintain official personnel related files.
- 17. Civil Service Department Files. Maintains official Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge hearings files.

Although each of the above-listed parties works to perform their role, there is no Citywide management, compliance monitoring or analysis. There is no gatekeeper.

Examples of centralized management and analysis that could be performed to benefit the City:

- a. Developing procedures, training, and templates for use Citywide to make the Civil Service appeals process more efficient. Providing it to City personnel, including updating and maintaining the information.
- b. Performing lookbacks on appeals processed for compliance with key check points such as required timelines, allowable levels, allowable number of hearings, compliance with the steps defined in the Personnel Rules, expected documentation, etc. Such reviews could be performed on sample spot check basis and should be coupled with training and feedback to the involved City personnel.
- c. Developing and reviewing appeal reports for trends such as appeals by department, nature of appeals, repeat appellants, etc. Such reviews should be coupled with providing information and feedback to involved City personnel and identifying problematic areas for further study.
- d. Evaluating timelines of cases from beginning to final resolution.

From the 20 hearings the Civil Service Department indicated were scheduled during the audit period, a judgmental selection of five appeals were tested. These case files were tested for compliance with key requirements, application of important internal controls, and reasonableness of case outcome. During the normal course of business, the Civil Service Department does not receive information of hearings and appeals occurring within City Departments unless and until the appeal reaches the fourth step in the process which warrants a hearing from the Trial Board or an Administrative Law Judge. Based on our sample, the Civil Service Board appears to be copied on all decision letters. However, for the Civil Service Department case files tested, we were unable to analyze the below items. In turn, the City would experience the same constraints in reviewing and analyzing cases. Missing information at the Civil Service Department level includes:

- Within City operating departments, appellant request for hearings, City departmental response and disposition.
- Appellant requests for Assistant City Manager, or City Manager hearings and results of these hearings.
- Packet of information provided to the City Manager for hearings to be heard by the City Manager.
- Hearing levels.
- Number of hearings.

We recommend the

- 2.1 Human Resources Department Director fulfill the responsibilities as provided in Personnel Rules Sections 34-2 Administration, (b) Director of human resources and 34-37 Discipline Procedures, (a) Guidelines by assuming centralized ownership of the Civil Service appeals process and implementing procedures to ensure the Department:
 - a. Has access to all files (City and Civil Service departments) while retaining confidentiality.
 - b. Monitors the process for compliance.
 - c. Develops Citywide management reports.
 - d. Performs analysis.
 - e. Spot checks files for completeness and compliance.
 - f. Develops training, procedures, tools, and checklists.
 - g. Provides feedback to City personnel.

Observation 3: Non-Civil Service employees may not be afforded an additional review of disputed personnel actions.

The City excludes several categories of employees from the Civil Service appeal process. Depending on department procedures, Non-Civil Service employees may or may not be allowed to submit concerns about disputed personnel actions to management within their department.

The <u>City Charter, Chapter XVI Civil Service and Personnel, Section 11 Employee Actions after Probation Period</u>, describes the employees' right to a public hearing before a Civil Service Trial Board for dismissal or reduction in grade. It further defines that this right does not apply to department directors, assistant department directors and other managerial personnel designated by the city council or to employees in Non-Civil Service departments.

The <u>City Charter, Chapter XVI Civil Service and Personnel, Section 9 Departments Exempted from Civil Service</u>, states that the following departments are exempt from the Civil Service:

The legal department, the city manager's office, the city auditor's office, the city secretary's office, the library department, the park and recreation department, the radio department, municipal court judges, and the city council office staff.

(The former Radio Department is now a workgroup within the Office of Arts and Culture.)

Although the Non-Civil Service departments are not required to follow Civil Service procedures, some Non-Civil Service departments follow a process like the Civil Service procedures for departmental resolution of disputed personnel actions. In most cases the departments do not have separate written procedures; the departments use the Civil Service procedures as a reference guide and reach out to the Human Resources Department for guidance. Two examples are:

• <u>Library</u>. The Dallas Public Library Department does not have departmental procedures. Instead, the Dallas Public Library Department utilizes the City Personnel Rules as its written guidance.

The Dallas Public Library Department has very few disputed personnel actions, having just one in the last four to five years. The Dallas Public Library Department disputed personnel actions are addressed by the Assistant Director then the Director.

 <u>Parks.</u> The Park & Recreation Department implemented a disputed personnel actions processing system for its regular employees. Seasonal employees are excluded. The highest levels of review is to the Park & Recreation Department Director and Park and Recreation Board. The Park & Recreation Department has had only one disputed personnel action reviewed by its Park and Recreation Board since July 2020.

The exclusion of these departments from Civil Service is documented in the City Charter.

We recommend

- 3.1 The Human Resources Department Director communicate and promote recommended procedures that provide additional management review for Non-Civil Service employees' requests to review disputed personnel actions to City department directors.
- 3.2 The Human Resources Department Director provide training on the recommended procedures for Non-Civil Service employees review of disputed personnel actions upon department directors' request.

Observation 4: Departments and employees may find Personnel Rules related to the Civil Service appeals process confusing and may not consistently apply these rules.

For the Civil Service Appeals process, the Personnel Rules state that an employee is eligible for two appeal levels and four hearings with several required steps. Several interviewed departments indicated that the process can be confusing and can vary in how it is implemented across and within departments. This confusion and variability may lead to non-compliance with the intended rules. Employees are provided with guidance about the appeals process, levels and hearings in the Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures (c) Terms and conditions, (1), which is within the Terms and Conditions section. This section states an employee may have no more than four hearings but may have two levels of appeal hearings.

Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures, (c) Terms and conditions (1)

An employee who may appeal a grievance or disciplinary action may have <u>two levels</u> of appeal hearings but no more than a total of <u>four hearings</u>. Appeals of demotions or terminations to the civil service trial board or an administrative law judge are counted as one level of appeal hearing.

The Rules related to the number of "hearings" vs. "appeal hearings" may be confusing. It is not clear based on the current phrasing of the rule, whether an employee with four hearings would have two hearings per level of management appeal or four hearings at four levels of management appeal as the restriction - "no more than a total of" is only applied to hearings but not to the number of appeals levels. In addition, the "two levels" referenced in the Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures, (c) Terms and conditions, (1) may be confusing as to which two levels it allows. For

example, an objective reading for a demotion or termination would lead to one level being the Civil Service Trial Board/ Administrative Law Judge. The second level would be the preceding level, which is the City Manager or an Assistant City Manager. This interpretation does not provide for levels below the City Manager or Assistant City Manager. However, typically, an appeal would start within the department and not be immediately referred to the City Manager or Assistant City Manager, necessitating more than two levels in order to be brought before the Civil Service Trial Board. Currently the City counts levels from the manager closest to the employee upward. The result is that often the appeals are resolved by mid-level managers and are not heard by the City Manager or Assistant City Manager. This is particularly true in departments that have a deep management structure. This may lead to an inconsistent application of the rules and not afford employees an appropriate level of review for their appeal.

It was reported that in some departments where there are many levels of management, levels can sometimes be skipped in the appeals process. This practice is also supported by the City Charter Chapter XVI Civil Service and Personnel, Section 11 Employee Actions After Probation Period, which states that when the personnel action is a demotion or discharge, the hearing should reach the Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge level.

The discharged or reduced officer or employee shall have the right to demand a public hearing upon the charges, within a reasonable time after notice of the action, before the trial board as provided by this Chapter.

While the Personnel Rules may have been designed to allow for flexibility rather than a one-size fits all approach, ensuring employees have a clear understanding of the appeals process and remediations available to them is important.

We recommend

- 4.1 In collaboration with the City Attorney, the City Manager propose an amendment to City Council to amend the Personnel Rules to clearly explain the allowances of levels, hearings, and steps that apply to a personnel appeal.
- 4.2 The Human Resources Director ensure clear information and training on the grievance and appeals process is provided to all Civil Service employees including procedures to elevate concerns to the appropriate level when needed.

Observation 5: The Personnel Rules could be clarified.

Several sections within the Personnel Rules are unclear. The lack of clarity could result in confusion and inconsistent implementation of policies and procedures.

1. Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures, (a) Applicability, (1) provides for employee categories that are exceptions to the Personnel Rules and therefore are not provided access to the appeals process. There is an exception for "other managerial personnel designated by the City Council in accordance with Section 11 Employee Actions After Probation Period, Chapter XVI Civil Service and Personnel, of the Dallas City Charter." The referenced section of the Dallas City Charter, Chapter XVI Civil Service and Personnel, Section 11 Employee Actions After Probation Period, does not provide further clarification of "other managerial personnel." Also, the referenced section of the Dallas City

Charter, Chapter XVI Civil Service and Personnel, Section 11 Employee Actions After Probation Period, does not address rights related to grievances, as the section is about appealing personnel actions. It would be useful to clarify "other managerial personnel" and to include clarification related to grievances.

2. Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedures, **(g)** Exception to Step 4 procedure, follows Section (f) that describe Step 1 through Step 4 of the appeal process. Section (g) Exception to Step 4 procedure, states:

...Step 4 does not apply to an employee of city auditor's, city secretary's, or civil service office.

Within Personnel Rules, Section 34-38, Grievance and Appeals Procedure, these offices have not been directly mentioned. Because this is the only call out of these offices within the Personnel Rules Section 34-38, Grievance and Appeals Procedure, it can cause confusion. In fact, the Office of the City Auditor and City Secretary's Office are Non-Civil Service Offices, which means their employees are not eligible for the Civil Service Appeals process.

3. Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (c) Terms and conditions, (9), mentions the park board as an entity not held to the 20-day time limit for hearing a grievance or appeal as follows:

The city manager, park board, civil service board, trial board, and administrative law judge hearing processes are excluded from this time limitation.

Within Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (a) Applicability, (2), states the grievance and appeals procedure does not apply to a non-civil service employee. Because the park board is mentioned in the Personnel Rules Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (c) Terms and conditions, (9), it can cause confusion. Employees of the Park & Recreation Department are non-civil service, which means their employees are not eligible for the civil service personnel appeals process.

4. Personnel Rules, Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (i) Final decision, (1), specifically list officers of non-civil service offices as non-appealable, except when the grievance or appeal involved a claim of discrimination, civil service rule challenge, or demotion or discharge, which may be appealed to the trial board or and administrative law judge.

The disposition of a grievance of an appeal by the assistant city manager, city manager, employees' retirement fund board, secretary of the civil service board, city auditor, or city secretary is non-appealable, except when the grievance or appeal involve:

Within Personnel Rules, Section 34-39, Appeals To The Civil Service Board, (a) General provisions, applicability, jurisdictions, quorum, (3), (B), states appeals to the Civil Service Board, does not apply to a non-civil service employee and Personnel Rules, Section 34-38, Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (a) Applicability, (2), states the grievance and appeals procedure, does not apply to a non-civil service employee. This may cause confusion because the Office of the City Auditor and City Secretary's Office are non-civil service offices, which means their employees are not eligible for the civil service personnel appeals process or appeal to the Civil Service Board.

We recommend

- 5.1 The Human Resources Department Director identify when hiring a position or in the position description whether the position has Civil Service personnel appeal rights or does not have Civil Service personnel appeal rights.
- 5.2 In collaboration with the City Attorney, the City Manager propose an amendment to City Council to either revise or eliminate the references to offices or departments that are excluded from civil service grievance and appeals procedures for Personnel Rules:
 - Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (g)Exceptions to Step 4 procedure.
 - Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (c) Terms and conditions, (9).
 - Section 34-38, Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (i) Final decision, (1).

Observation 6: Internal procedures within the Civil Service Department could be improved.

The Civil Service Department's internal administrative procedures are unclear and could result in inefficient and ineffective operations. In addition, there is no formal oversight of the Civil Service Department work tasks and products to ensure the Department is meeting its stated objectives.

- a. When a request for a Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge is submitted to the Civil Service Department, there is no standardized format or form utilized.
- b. There is no checklist used by the Civil Service Department to review submission requests for adequacy and eligibility.
- c. The Secretary of the Civil Service Board has been delegated responsibility for the internal procedures within the Civil Service Department by the Civil Service Board. As such, the Secretary of the Civil Service Board is responsible for establishing the day-to-day policies and procedures for the operation of the Civil Service Department.
- d. There is no formalized management review and approval performed by the Secretary of the Civil Service Board of the work tasks performed by Civil Service Department staff, for example accepting hearing requests, scheduling hearings, issuing notices etc.

We recommend

- 6.1 Secretary of the Civil Service Board develop a standardized format for submissions to the Civil Service Department when requesting a Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge.
- 6.2 Secretary of the Civil Service Board utilize a checklist to review hearing requests to confirm and document eligibility or denial.
- 6.3 Secretary of the Civil Service Board implement a formal review and approval process, including documentation, of work performed by Civil Service Department staff.

Observation 7: There are gaps in Civil Service Adjunct Board Member appointments and missing qualifications information on the publicly available appointment listing.

There are gaps in appointments of Civil Service Adjunct Board Members. Council Districts 3 and 9 were vacant during Fiscal Years 2017-2019 and Fiscal Years 2019-2021 terms, with Council District 3 continuing to be vacant through the most recent term, Fiscal Years 2021-2023. Council Districts 3, 11, 12, 13, 14, and 15 currently are vacant for the Fiscal Year 2021-2023 term. Some of the vacancies are due to Civil Service Adjunct Board Members being appointed to the Civil Service Board. The lack of assignment rotation results in an increased risk of reduced council district diversity of representation.

There are additional requirements to serve on the Civil Service Adjunct Board. A report on the City's website, *City of Dallas Board and Commission Members*, lists Civil Service Adjunct Board Members and their qualifications. In the report, four of the nine seats with an appointed Civil Service Adjunct Board Member did not list the additional qualifications of the Civil Service Adjunct Board Members.

We recommend

- 7.1 The City Secretary communicate to City Council the Civil Service Board Adjunct Members vacancies.
- 7.2 The City Secretary provide the public with the qualifications for all actively appointed Civil Service Board Adjunct Members by updating the public report, *City of Dallas Board and Commission Members*.

Observation 8: Not enough information is provided to Civil Service appellants about the choice between Civil Service Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge.

When an appellant submits their appeal for a hearing to the Civil Service Department, the appellant must choose who will hear the appeal between the Civil Service Trial Board and an Administrative Law Judge. The letter sent by the Assistant City Manager provides information on the choice. An example of the information provided to the employee by the Assistant City Manager:

If you wish to appeal my decision, you may request a hearing before the Civil Service Trial Board or an Administrative Law Judge. Your request must be made in writing to the Secretary to the Civil Service Board... If you choose an Administrative Law Judge hearing, you are obligated to pay one-half of the costs attributed to the Administrative Law Judge's fees. Once the option is declared for a Trial Board hearing or an Administrative Law Judge hearing, it is final.

When the employee submits their appeal for a hearing to the Civil Service Department, the Civil Service Department provides cost information for choosing an Administrative Law Judge hearing and, verbally, information on the choice between the Civil Service Trial Board and the Administrative Law Judge hearing. Neither the Assistant City Manager or the Civil Service Department provides qualitative information. Examples of qualitative information that could be provided are:

- Definition of Civil Service Trial Board and the hearing process.
- Definition of Administrative Law Judge and the hearing process.

Qualitative information would be beneficial to the employee and improve decision-making. The lack of qualitative information increases the risk of uninformed decision making.

We recommend

8.1 The Secretary of the Civil Service Board provides standardized information on the choice between a Civil Service Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge hearing.

Observation 9: Training on the appeals process could be improved.

Although City personnel involved in the appeals process receive some information and training on the appeals process, a formalized training program provided on a regular basis and at key process touch points (for example, upon scheduling a hearing) could increase the efficiency and effectiveness of the appeals process. The lack of training increases the risk of making decisions without available information.

Training provided is as follows:

- a. Department Directors consider the Human Resources Department to be a key resource and subject matter expert on appeals processing. Although practices vary by department, all departments meet with their Human Resources Department Partners, either regularly or as needed, to discuss the appeals process, including informal on-the-spot training. None of the training is formalized.
- b. Assistant City Managers receive training from the City Attorney's Office and are only assigned to hold hearings after receiving the training. This training is not formalized or documented.
- c. The Human Resources Department, including Human Resource Department Partners, do not receive formal training on the appeals process. The Human Resources Department personnel are considered key resources and subject matter experts in the appeals process.
- d. Civil Service Trial Board Members receive training when they are appointed to the Civil Service Board. The City Attorney's Office is responsible for coordinating the training for a Civil Service Board Member and Adjunct Member being assigned to serve on a Civil Service Trial Board. The training includes information on the hearing process and the Personnel Rules. The training includes a presentation by the Human Resources Department on progressive discipline, and the Office of Risk Management on the safety-points system. Also, Civil Service Trial Board Members are required to observe one Civil Service Trial Board hearing before serving on a Civil Service Trial Board. During their term, the Civil Service Trial Board Members are assigned to Civil Service Trial Boards on a rotational basis. No additional training is provided upon the Civil Service Trial Board assignment.

Ordinance 18655, Section 2, specifies training requirements for Civil Service Trial Board Members and Adjunct Members as follows:

(a) All persons when first appointed as members or adjunct members to the civil service board must attend a two-day training course before serving on a trial board. The training course will include, but not be limited to:

- (1) Instruction in the city's personnel rules, civil service process, and civil service procedures;
- (2) An orientation session concerning police and fire personnel rules and procedures;
- (3) An overview session concerning civilian employees and their responsibilities at the various levels of administration; and
- (4) A mock trial board.

(b) If a person in his first appointment as a member or an adjunct member of the civil service board fails to attend the two-day training course within 90-days from the date of appointment, that person forfeits his position on the board, and his place becomes vacant.

On October 12, 2022, two-hours of training was scheduled. This was within 90-days of appointment, which was October 1, 2022. The agenda provided listed topics similar to the requirements of Ordinance 18655 listed above, except for excluding a mock Civil Service Trial Board. There was no documentation that the training occurred, for example, a sign in sheet. The planned training of two-hours is less than the required two-days.

We recommend

- 9.1 The City Attorney's Office provide refresher training on the trial and quasi-judicial process immediately prior to a Civil Service Board Member and Adjunct Member being assigned to serve on a Civil Service Trial Board.
- 9.2 The Secretary of the Civil Service Board document that training as prescribed by Ordinance 18655 was provided within the required 90-day timeline to new Civil Service Board Members and Adjunct Members. If training was not received, document that required forfeitures are made.
- 9.3 The Human Resources Department provide regular and formalized training on the appeals process to Human Resources Department staff and to operating departmental management.

Observation 10: Communicate employee complaint resolution procedures.

Civil Service Departments

Most of the departments involved in the Civil Service Appeals Process agreed that the Personnel Rules are the guidance they use for written procedures. This includes City departments under Civil Service, the Human Resources Department, City Attorney's Office, and the Civil Service Department. Of the seven City departments under Civil Service reviewed:

- One department has a comprehensive internal procedure.
- One department had a documented procedure that refers to the Personnel Rules.
- The remaining five departments do not have documented department-specific written procedures.

Some departments also have templates for notices and letters; other do not.

The Civil Service Department provided a 2017 departmental procedure for hearings, Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge Hearings, while also noting the procedure could benefit from an update or revision.

The Human Resources Department provided the following documents covering the Civil Service Appeal process which are in draft state:

- Draft narrative: Grievance and appeals 4.8.21.docx.
- Draft flowchart: Disciplinary appeal 3.23.21.pptx.
- Draft flowchart: Grievance and appeal 3.21.21 5.25.21.pptx.

Non-Civil Service Departments

Recommended procedure for review of disputed personnel actions that covers Non-Civil Service departments is not communicated to all Non-Civil Service departments. A few of the Non-Civil Service departments have drafted internal departmental personnel appeals procedures. Other departments have no procedures or departmental templates for notices and letters.

<u>City Website</u>

We commend the City for its internal website location which provides many templates to City personnel. This is a useful tool. However, the department personnel we interviewed were not aware of this good resource.

The lack of written department procedures increases the risk of making decisions without available information.

We recommend

10.1 The Human Resources Department communicate to City personnel about the useful resources available on the internal website; continually maintain and update the content on the internal website. If not currently available, include written personnel grievance and appeals procedures and templates for Civil Service departments and recommended written requests to review disputed personnel actions procedures for Non-Civil Service departments.

Observation 11: Assistant City Manager assigned to review case of a department it oversees, which may present a conflict of interest.

In one of four Civil Service cases reviewed by an Assistant City Manager, the Assistant City Manager that reviewed the case is also the Assistant City Manager that oversees the department. The expected internal control is that the Assistant City Manager reviewing the case also does not oversee the department. As a result, there is an increased risk of an Assistant City Manager not being objective in the hearing.

We recommend

11.1 The City Manager consistently assigns cases to an Assistant City Manager that does not oversee the appellant's department, in accordance with best practice.

Appendix A: Program Background

The City Charter, Chapter XVI, Civil Service and Personnel, is governing law for the Civil Service and its appeals process.

Section 1, Organization of Civil Service creates the Civil Service Board composed of Civil Service Board Members and Adjunct Members. The seven-members of the Civil Service Board are qualified Dallas taxpayers and shall not hold other positions in city, county, or state government. One member is designated the Chair by the Mayor. The number of Civil Service Board Adjunct Members in equal to the number of city council members. Civil Service Board Adjunct Members are non-voting and must have additional qualifications.

Section 2, Officers of Civil Service Board; Director of Civil Service Department appoints a secretary who is the director of the Civil Service Department, employees' staff and is compensated.

Section 3, Civil Service Divided into Classified and Unclassified Service, defines the City's Civil Service, and Section 9, Departments Exempted from Civil Service, states that the following departments are exempt from the Civil Service:

The legal department, the city manager's office, the city auditor's office, the city secretary's office, the library department, the park and recreation department, the radio department, municipal court judges, and the city council office staff.

(Note: The former Radio Department is now a workgroup within the Office of Arts and Culture.)

Section 10, Probationary Period, describes probationary employees are exempt from the Civil Service. And, Section 11, Employee Actions after Probation Period, describes the employees right to a public hearing before a Civil Service Trial Board for dismissal or reduction in grade. It further defines that this right does not apply to department directors, assistant department directors and other managerial personnel designated by the city council or to employees in Non-Civil Service departments. It also defines the City Manager's role to hear disciplinary actions by department heads.

Section 12, Trial Board, provides for the Civil Service Trial Board to hear discharges and demotions which is composed of one Civil Service Board Member, also the chairman, and two Civil Service Board Adjunct Members designated by the Civil Service Board Chair. Civil Service Trial Board decisions are final unless appealed to district court. The Civil Service Trial Board may sustain, reverse, modify or amend the disciplinary action as is determined just and equitable. It may be sustained if a reasonable person could have taken the same disciplinary action against the employee.

Section 12.1, Administrative Law Judge, provides for appealing to an Administrative Law Judge instead of the trial board.

Ordinance 18655, provides that the Civil Service Board Adjunct Members must have special qualifications:

(a) In addition to the qualifications required by the City Charter and Chapter 8 of the Dallas City Code, adjunct members of the civil service board must meet the following qualifications:

- (1) A total of at least five years' experience as a volunteer or employee with a business, governmental, or non-profit organization, with work staff of at least 15 persons; or
- (2) A total of at least five years' experience as a volunteer or employee in the administration or personnel functions of a business, government, or non-profit organization; or
- (3) An accumulation of at least five years' experience under Subsections (1) or (2).
- (b) Nothing in this ordinance prohibits the appointment of former city employees as members or adjunct members.
- (c) The city council will use its best efforts to appoint adjunct members of the civil service board that are representative of the ethnic and gender characteristics of the population of the City.

Ordinance 18655 provides that the chairman of the Civil Service Board establishes a rotation procedure for selecting Civil Service Trial Board Members, except for conflicts of interest or unexpected circumstances. A Civil Service Board Member shall not request service on a particular Civil Service Trial Board and may not serve on a requested Civil Service Trial Board. Such a request is a violation and is cause for removal of the Civil Service Board Member. If a Civil Service Board Member or Adjunct Member is unable to participate on a Civil Service Trial Board when their name comes up in rotation any three times within a 12-month period, that Civil Service Board Member or Adjunct Member forfeits their position on the Civil Service Board, and their place becomes vacant. The Civil Service Trial Board Secretary shall keep accurate records of all rotation procedures and Civil Service Board Members' and Adjunct Members' service.

The City contracts with up to five Administrative Law Judges to conduct the Civil Service Appeals hearings. The Judicial Nominating Commission appointed by the City Council conducts the selection process and makes recommendations to the City Council. Administrative Law Judges only work when there is a Civil Service Appeals hearing and are currently paid \$400 per day. Administrative Law Judge candidates must have at least five years of experience adjudicating personnel issues or have been a licensed practicing attorney in the State of Texas for at least three years.

Personnel Rules define procedures relating to the appeals process, including the following sections:

- Section 34-37, Discipline procedures.
- Section 34-38, Grievances, and appeal procedures.
- Section 34-40, Appeals to the Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge.

The Personnel Rules restate and further defines eligibility for the Civil Service Appeals process. Employees in Non-Civil Service departments and persons no longer employed by the City are not eligible. Employees within Civil Service departments are generally eligible if they have completed probation and are not department directors, assistant department directors and other managerial personnel designated by the city council in accordance with the City Charter, Chapter XVI, Section 11.

Grievance determinations and personnel actions can be appealed, subject to eligibility. Ineligible appeals are appealing a letter of counseling or advice and appealing removal from position as a result of a reorganization or reduction in force.

Eligible appeals include grievance determination, job performance/merit rating, reprimand, suspension,

demotion, or discharge. Eligible appeals are limited to two levels and to four hearings. Appeals are first made to the lowest level appropriate manager with additional hearings allowed until the two levels/four hearings maximum is met. Many appeals are resolved within City departments. Some appeals are heard at the City Manager/Assistant City Manager level. Dismissals and demotions are allowed to be heard up to the Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge.

Personnel Rules. Specific procedures are outlined in the Personnel Rules. These include the employee providing required documentation, meeting expected timelines, and participation in hearings. If the employee does not comply with the procedures, the appeal process ends. If City management does not comply with its procedures, the employee is allowed to continue the process. The Personnel Rules specify four steps with qualifying events, timelines, and ability to move to the next step. The Steps include:

- **Step 1**. Applies to submitting a grievance and is not applicable for personnel action appeals.
- Step 2. Applies to applying the outcome of the grievance or filing an initial appeal of a disciplinary action. It provides timelines, documentation requirements, and other requirements for the employee submission and the management hearing.
- Step 3. Provides for appealing the outcome of Step 2. It also provides timelines, documentation and other requirements for the employee submission and the management hearing. Certain actions cannot progress beyond Step 3. See list below and Personnel Rules, Section 34-38, (c):
 - If the employee is a sworn member of the police or fire, and a grievance is not related to discrimination or a Civil Service rule.
 - If the appeal is of a job performance rating or merit rating and it was not issued by a Department Director.
 - If the appeal is of a reprimand and it was not issued by a Department Director.

Step 4. Provides for appealing the outcome of Step 3, generally to an Assistant City Manager or the City Manager. Step 4 provides timelines, documentation and other requirements for the employee submission and the management hearing. Appeals of a suspension are not eligible to be appealed beyond at Step 4.

The final appeal is for demotions and discharges only and is to the Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge.

When a Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge hears an appeal, it utilizes a quasi-judicial process. Its decisions are made in two phases:

- 1. The first phase of the hearing is to determine if the employee committed any of the alleged rule violations. If it is determined that none of the alleged rule violations were committed, the hearing ends; otherwise, it goes to the second phase.
- 2. The second phase of the hearing is for the Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge to hear evidenced of the appropriateness of the discipline.

The Civil Service Trial Board or the Administrative Law Judge may either sustain, reverse, modify, or amend the disciplinary action as is determined just and equitable, provided that the disciplinary action must be sustained if a reasonable person could have taken the same disciplinary action against the employee.

<u>Supporting Departments</u>. Several departments support the processing of employee appeals, but do not make final decisions, including the Civil Service Department, Human Resources Department, and City Attorney's Office.

Appendix B: Departmental Survey/Interviews — Civil Service Departments

Using surveys and interviews, we obtained information from a sample of seven departments within the Civil Service. We selected the four departments with highest full time equivalent positions and three departments with 200-500 full time equivalent positions. Departments selected were:

- 1. Dallas Fire-Rescue Department.
- 2. Dallas Police Department.
- 3. Department of Public Works.
- 4. Dallas Water Utilities Department.
- 5. Department of Sanitation Services.
- 6. Department of Development Services.
- 7. Code Compliance Department.

Each department is unique in its size and depth, so practices vary. They utilize the policies and procedures in the City Charter and Personnel Rules for guidance. One department has a comprehensive internal procedure, one department had a documented procedure that mainly referred to the Personnel Rules, the remaining five departments do not have department-specific written procedures. When clarification is needed, the departments rely upon the Human Resources Department and the City Attorney's Office for expertise. Departments handle appeals on a case-by-case basis without tracking the cases. Some departments have developed templates. Training either does not occur or occurs on an ad-hoc basis.

Appendix C: Departmental Survey/Interviews – Non-Civil Service Departments

We obtained information from seven of nine City departments that are not within the Civil Service, representing 97 percent of Non-Civil Service employees.

Non-Civil Service Departments

Interviewed City Attorney's Office	Not Interviewed Judiciary
	Municipal Radio (The former Radio Department is now a workgroup within the Office of Arts
Office of the City Auditor	and Culture.)
City Manager's Office	
City Secretary's Office	
Dallas Public Library Department	
Mayor and City Council Office	
Park & Recreation Department	

These departments are not required to follow Civil Service procedures. We interviewed the Non-Civil Service departments for information on their procedures for handling of employee complaints of personnel actions. In most cases the department does not have separate written procedures; the department uses the Civil Service procedures as a reference guide and reach out to the Human Resources Department for guidance.

Appendix D: Survey of Other Jurisdictions

Through interview, survey, and internet research, we obtained information from three other cities: Fort Worth, Houston, and Austin for benchmarking. Key results are summarized below.

Topic	Fort Worth	Houston	Austin
Does the agency have a process for appealing personnel actions? If yes, what types are appealable? Which employees are	Yes Suspension Discharge Demotion. There are two types:	Yes. - Job performance rating. - Reprimand. - Suspension. - Demotion. - Discharge. Civil Service, per City	Yes - Denial of promotion. - Disciplinary Probation (aka progressive discipline). - Suspension. - Demotion. - Discharge. There are two types:
eligible for appeals?	 Civil Service Employees have rights through collective bargaining (fire) or meet/confer (police), as approved by the voters. General Employees have an internal process. 	Ordinance and State Law.	 Civil Service employees in Police, Fire and Emergency Medical Services (Chapter 143). Regular employees.
Which employees are not eligible for appeals?	 Mayor, City Council, members of appointed Boards. Council Aides. City Manager/Assistant City Managers. Dept. Directors, Assistant Dept. Directors, Division Heads, Managers, Superintendent. Municipal Judges. City Auditor. City Secretary. City Attorney/Assistant Attorneys. Temp/Seasonal staff. Probationary employees. Various Other City employees, as applicable. 	Employees excepted from Civil Service include: - Appointed officials. - Department heads. - Executive level employees. - Assistant City Attorneys and all professional non-clerical staff of the legal department. - Part-time employees. - Temporary employees. - Emergency employees. - Probationary employees.	From Civil Service, Non-Civil Service are excluded (Chapter 143). From Appeals by Regular employees, excluded are: - Employees covered by state civil service. - Members of council and their staff. - Persons appointed or elected by City Council. - City Manager and Assistant City managers. - Directors and assistant directors. - City attorneys. - Temporary and seasonal employees.

Topic	Fort Worth	Houston	Austin
Does the process involve internal hearings? Are there limits on the number of internal hearings?	Yes, the process includes internal hearings with limits.	Yes, the process includes internal hearings with limits.	Yes, the process includes internal hearings with limits.
Does the process include a Trial Board? Admin Law Judge?	 General employee appeals can be heard by a Hearing Officer. Civil Service appeals can be heard by a Civil Service Commission or Hearing Examiner. 	 Civil Service Commission. Independent Hearing Examiner. 	Municipal Civil Service Commission for regular employees. Personnel Civil Service Commission or an option for a Hearing Examiner for Police, Fire, and Emergency Medical Services.
Does the appealing employee pay for any part of the process?	 General employees pay for a \$100 cancellation fee for late reschedules/ cancellations. Civil Service depends, with most costs split 50/50 between the city and the union. 	Yes, if a police or firefighter elects and Independent Hearing Examiner and do not prevail, they incur the Examiners fee.	Yes, cost of the Hearing Examiner is split between city and appellant.
What is the composition of the Civil Service Commission?	- City Manager shall appoint, and the City Council shall confirm the appointment of the three members of the Civil Service Commission.	Three persons appointed by the mayor and confirmed by the City Council.	Five Commissioners appointed by the City Council.
What are the requirements to serve on a commission?	 Must successfully pass a criminal history/background check. City of Fort Worth resident. Qualified voter of the city. Preferred experience or knowledge of the administration of human resources or labor relations. Preferred experience or knowledge in labor/employment law. Be of good moral character. Be a United States citizen. Be a resident of Fort Worth for at least the last three years. 	Good moral character, resident citizens of the city who shall have resided therein for a period of more than three years, shall each be over the age of twenty-five years, and shall not have held any public office within the three years preceding his appointment.	Each commissioner must be a qualified voter of the city who does not, during the commissioner's term, hold or become a candidate for any other public office of the city or of the State of Texas. Also, Austin City Council is looking for the following additional qualities for appointees: • Preferred experience or knowledge of the administration of human resources or labor relations. • Preferred experience or knowledge in labor/employment law.

Topic	Fort Worth	Houston	Austin
	- Be over 25 years of age; and not have held a public office within the preceding three years.		
Is the Agency a Section 143?	Yes, but contracts over-ride Section 143.	Yes, and City Charter.	Yes, and City Charter.

Appendix E: Industry Standard Best Practices Research

Recommendation	Resource
1, 11	Introduction to Federal Employee Appeals with MSPB, U.S. Merit Systems
	Protection Board; <u>U.S. Merit Systems Protection Board Introduction to</u>
	Federal Employee Appeals with MSPB
3, 4	What are the steps typically found in a grievance procedure?, The Society for
	Human Resource Management (SHRM); What are the steps typically found in a
	grievance procedure? (shrm.org)

Appendix F: Review of Appeals Documentation Obtained.

Although appeals documentation is not regularly tracked in the City, during this project we were able to obtain the below listed documentation. These listings were not audited due to the lack of available correlating information or process/controls from which to audit. Limitations to audit scope are discussed in the Scope section of this report.

- Listing from the Human Resources Department of appeals heard by an Assistant City Manager for which the Human Resources Department was provided information (filename: Audit 2019-2021 Appeals.xlsx). The listing is 57 lines that includes Employee ID, Employee Name, "Grievance/Appeal, Level, Date Received, Hearing Date, Response Date, Outcome, and Dept. Not all fields are completed. Of the 57 entries on the listing, Assistant City Manager hearing results were:
 - 44 overturned.
 - o 10 upheld.
 - o 2 reduced.
 - 1 blank/no entry.
- A listing from the Human Resources Department of grievances and appeals that are submitted to the Assistant City Manager level and the Human Resources Department was provided information (Filename: Copy of Copy of Grievance Appeals Rose). The file has 122 lines including employee ID, employee name, Grievance/Appeal, type, hearing date, response date. The results are:
 - o 61 Appeals.
 - 15 Disciplinary Appeals.
 - 46 Grievances.
- A listing compiled by the Department of Development Services, includes five records, that include: Employee ID, Employee Name, Grievance/Appeal, Step, Level, Date Received, Hearing Date, Response Date, and Outcome. The five items listed were identified as grievances, not appeals.
- A listing of hearings provided by the Civil Service Department, of which 15 were within the audit scope period (filename: CVS Hearing Activity 3) included Employee ID, Name, Department, Scheduled Date, Ruling, Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge, Civil Service Trial Board Members and Discipline. Results of the 15 trials were:
 - Postponed 1.
 - Reinstated 2.
 - Settled 1.
 - Suspended 1.

- Sustained 9.
- Withdrawn 1.
- A listing provided by the Dallas Water Utilities Department on a one-time ad hoc basis of 41
 hearings. The Dallas Water Utilities Department does not track appeals. The listing included
 Employee ID, Employee Name, Grievance/Appeal, Level, Date Received, Hearing Date, Response
 Date, Outcome. Within the 41 hearings listed, 11 are within the audit period, Fiscal Year 2019
 through Fiscal Year 2021:
 - Denied 6.
 - Upheld 5.
- A listing provided by the Department of Public Works of personnel appeals from Fiscal Year 2019
 to Fiscal Year 2021. The listing includes five appeals. An additional listing from the Department
 of Public Works of Grievance and Personnel Action Appeals for construction and paving. The
 listing included two appeals within the audit period, Fiscal Year 2019 through Fiscal Year 2021.
 The listings were prepared on a one-time ad hoc basis and included:
 - o 1 grievance.
 - 2 appeals of performance rating.
 - o 2 appeals of reprimand.
 - 1 appeal of suspension.
 - o 1 appeal of termination.
- Statistics of Dallas Police Department disciplinary actions. This not a count of cases, it is a count of each appeal by person receiving the appeal. This was provided on an ad hoc one-time basis from the IAPro system. The report provides appeals received by personnel during October 1, 2018, to September 30, 2021(audit scope period). It lists 117 appeals, which is not a count of cases, as each case could have one or more appeal. The report indicates the count of personnel in Dallas Police Department, City management, and the Civil Service Trial Board that received the appeal.
- A listing of 5,775 terminations provided on an ad hoc one-time basis from the WorkDay system
 implemented in 2020. It is unclear which departments and transactions are included in the
 report. Appeal information is not included.

Appendix G: Analysis of Civil Service Trial Board Appointments, Qualifications and Case Assignments

We analyzed and tested the assignments of Civil Service Board Members and Adjunct Members. Related to assignments to 15 of 20 Civil Service Trial Boards occurring during the audit period, we reviewed assignment of Civil Service Trial Board Members, and rotation of the assignments. Results include:

• Per the City Charter, Chapter XVI, Section 12, Trial Board:

shall be composed of one member of the civil service board as designated by the chair and two adjunct members of the civil service board as designated by the chair.

Of the 15 trials occurring during the audit period, the 14 trials heard by a Trial Board appropriately included one Civil Service Board member and two Adjunct members.

Per the City Charter, Chapter XVI, Sec 12.1, Administrative Law Judge:

Instead of appealing to a trial board... may appeal to an administrative law judge.

One of the trials during the audit period was heard by an Administrative Law Judge.

- Of 14 persons that served as one of seven Civil Service Board, five Civil Service Board Members were not assigned to a Civil Service Trial Board.
- Of 28 Civil Service Board Adjunct Members reviewed, we noted:
 - o Four Civil Service Board Adjunct Members have not heard a case.
 - o The Civil Service Board Adjunct Member representing a council district was assigned to no more than four trials.

Three council districts were not represented on a Civil Service Trial Board, likely due to the council district not filling the Civil Service Board Adjunct Member seat. Observation 9 includes related recommendations.

Appendix B: Management's Responses

City Manager's and City Attorney's Responses – (page 42)

Recommendations to the:					
City Manager (page 46)	Director of Human Resources Department (page 49)	Secretary of the Civil Service Board (page 60)	City Attorney (page 65)		

City Secretary's Response – (page 66)

Recommendation to the:
City Secretary (page 67)

City Manager's and City Attorney's Responses

Memorandum



DATE: August 6, 2024

To: Mark S. Swann – City Auditor

SUBJECT: Response to Audit of Personnel Appeals Audit of Personnel Complaints Resolution

This letter acknowledges the City Manager's Office received the *Audit of Personnel Complaints Resolution* and submitted responses to the recommendations in consultation with the Department of Human Resources, Civil Service, and the Dallas City Attorney's Office.

The City of Dallas is pleased to have been named the 2024 Best Place for Working Parents, marking the third consecutive year the City has received this award. This award reflects the City's commitment to offering diverse benefits to support employees so that they can provide residents and stakeholders with "Service First, Now!" Part of these benefits is the City's comprehensive personnel appeals process, which is defined in the City Charter, City Personnel Rules, and department procedures.

We are pleased that the audit concludes that the City generally met the objectives of the audit, including:

- Policies and procedures for Civil Service employees effectively ensure the fair application of employee appeals; and
- There is a process to request a review of disputed personnel actions for Non-Civil Service employees.

We appreciate the thoughtful recommendations in this audit as we seek to improve our personnel appeals processes further.

The audit report includes twenty low-risk recommendations in total. Seventeen of those recommendations are addressed to departments under the purview of the City Manager, and three recommendations are addressed to departments reporting to other City Council appointed officials (i.e., Dallas City Attorney and City Secretary).

Management agrees to implement twelve of the seventeen recommendations (71%) under the purview of the City Manager. In addition, management will take action to address the auditor's concerns for one recommendation that management accepts the risk for.

Management accepts the risk for five recommendations for the reasons provided below:

 Consistently assigning cases to an Assistant City Manager who does not oversee the appellant's department.

> "Service First, Now!" Connect – Collaborate – Communicate

Response to Audit of Personnel Appeals August 6, 2024 Page 2 of 3

- Our current process assigns cases randomly, ensuring all Assistant City Managers have equal opportunities to handle cases and leverage their diverse expertise and perspectives. In addition, a robust recusal process allows any Assistant City Manager to step aside if there is a perceived or actual conflict of interest, maintaining the integrity and impartiality of our process. Lastly, some Assistant City Managers' portfolios include thousands of employees. If they did not hear any appeals from their departments, the workload would be unequally shared by other Assistant City Managers and could strain resources.
- Human Resources to collect information for department-level complaints, grieved, and appealed personnel actions for City employees, develop appropriate management reports, and provide insights to decision-makers.
 - Human Resources has a robust system for collecting information and reporting complaints referred to Human Resources. However, the cost to expand this to include all department-level complaints, grieved, and appealed personnel actions would exceed the benefit.
- Human Resources to request Civil Service data to be incorporated in the information repository used to collect department-level grieved and appealed personnel actions for City employees.
 - o While Human Resources sees benefits in comprehensive, centralized data on employee grievances, there are concerns about Civil Services independence from management if Human Resources were to enter and maintain Civil Service data. Further, Human Resource's information system was not designed for Civil Service's unique role, which is more akin to a legal process.
- Human Resources to monitor compliance; develop reports; perform analysis; spot check
 files for completeness and compliance; develop training, procedures, tools, and checklists,
 and provide feedback to City personnel related to requests and results of employees'
 appeals to the Civil Service Trial Board or an Administrative Law Judge.
 - While Human Resources recognizes the importance of providing decision-makers with timely and actionable information on the Civil Service Appeals process, it would be an overreach for Human Resources to assume the recommended role. The City established Civil Service, in part, to serve as an independent arbitrator and facilitator of grievances and complaints. However, Human Resources will consider revising the Personnel Rules in collaboration with Civil Service and the City Attorney's Office to more explicitly define departmental roles in the appeals and grievances process.
- Civil Service to implement a formal review and approval process of work performed by department staff.
 - Civil Service believes implementation could be cumbersome, and the opportunity cost of implementation would likely exceed the benefit.

"Service First, Now!"

Connect – Collaborate – Communicate

Response to Audit of Personnel Appeals August 6, 2024 Page 3 of 3

Sincerely,

Kimberly Bizor Tolbert City Manager (I)

C: Jack Ireland, Chief Financial Officer Elizabeth Saab, Chief of Strategy, Engagement, and Alignment (I) Donzell Gipson, Assistant City Manager (I) Nina Arias, Director, Department of Human Resources Jarred Davis, Director, Civil Service

Memorandum



DATE August 6, 2024

TO Mark S. Swann, City Auditor

SUBJECT Response to Audit of Personnel Complaints Resolution

This letter acknowledges that the City Attorney's Office received the Audit of Personnel Complaints Resolution and submitted responses to the recommendation.

The City Attorney's Office will continue to provide legal advice to city departments regarding procedural aspects of personnel appeals and represent the Dallas Police Department, Dallas Fire-Rescue Department, assistant city managers, and the city manager at appeal hearings in accordance with the city's personnel rules.

Additionally, the City Attorney's Office will provide refresher training to civil service board members and adjunct members before their assignment to serve on a civil service trial board, provided that the City Attorney's Office receives notification of the assignment and is invited to the scheduled training.

Please contact me if you have any questions or need additional information.

for Tammy L. Palomino
CITY ATTORNEY

Ayeh Powers

Recommendations to the City Manager

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	C	oncurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date
		ı	ow Risk, City Manager		
Low	We recommend the City Mana	ger:			
	4.1: In collaboration with the City Attorney, propose an amendment to City Council to amend the Personnel Rules to clearly explain the allowances of levels, hearings and steps that apply to a personnel appeal.	Agree	The City Manager's Office in collaboration with the City Attorney's Office, will propose an amendment to City Council to amend the Personnel Rules to clearly explain the allowances of levels, hearings, and steps that apply to a personnel appeal.	6/30/2025	9/30/2025

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Ó	Concurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date
7 100 000 000	Recommendations We recommend the City Manage 5.2: In collaboration with the City Attorney, propose an amendment to City Council to either revise or eliminate the references to offices or departments that are excluded from civil service grievance and appeals procedures for Personnel Rules: • 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (g), Exceptions to Step 4 procedure. • Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (c) Terms and conditions (9).		The City Manager's Office in collaboration with the City Attorney's Office, will propose an amendment to City Council to either revise or eliminate the references to offices or departments that are excluded from Civil Service grievance and appeals procedures for Personnel Rules: • 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (g), Exceptions to Step 4 procedure. • Section 34-38 Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (c) Terms and conditions (9). • Section 34-38, Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (i) Final decision (1).	•	•
	 Section 34-38, Grievance and Appeals Procedure, (i) Final decision (1). 				

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations Concurrence and Acti			Concurrence and Action Plans		Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date
Low	We recommend the City Mar	We recommend the City Manager:					
	11.1 Consistently assign cases to an Assistant City Manager that does not oversee the appellant's department, in accordance with best practice.	Accept Risk	Management does not agree with the auditor's best practice assertion and will accept the risk associated with this recommendation. The City's current process is for cases to be assigned randomly. In addition, there is a process for Assistant City Manager's to recuse themselves if a conflict of interest exists either in fact or in appearance.	N/A	N/A		

Recommendations to the Director of the Human Resources Department

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Co	ncurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date	
	Low	Risk, Director o	of the Human Resources Department			
Low	Low We recommend the Director of the Human Resources Department:					
	1.1: Collect information for department level complaints, grieved, and appealed personnel actions for City employees, develop appropriate management reports, and provide insights to decision makers.	Accept Risk	Human Resources will accept the risk associated with this recommendation. Human Resources has a robust system for collecting information and reporting complaints referred to Human Resources. However, the cost to expand this to include all department-level complaints, grieved, and appealed personnel actions would exceed the benefit. Human Resources does not have adequate staffing levels to collect all department-level information. Alternatively, it would be costly to obtain licenses for all department managers to directly enter information into the Human Resources' system. Further, there are privacy concerns if departments delegate a person to collect and enter sensitive and personnel information into the Human Resources' system on behalf of coworkers in their department. Lastly, management is confident that the escalation process is a strong	N/A	N/A	

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Concurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date
		compensating control that ensures employees receive an impartial appeal and grievance process and the Human Resources' system provides meaningful insight to decision-makers on the resolution of significant complaint allegations.		

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Co	ncurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date		
Low	We recommend the Director of the Human Resources Department:						
Low	Ne recommend the Director of 1.2 Request from the Secretary of the Civil Service Board requests and results of Civil Service employees' appeals to the Civil Service Trial Board or an Administrative Law Judge to be incorporated in the information repository used to collect department level grieved and appealed personnel actions for City employees.	Accept Risk	Human Resources agrees it would be beneficial to report the requests and results of Civil Service employees' appeals to the Civil Service Trial Board or an Administrative Law Judge to management and recognizes there are benefits of comprehensive, centralized data on employee grievances. However, there are concerns with Human Resources assuming reporting responsibility for Civil Service data. A central role of Civil Service is to serve as an independent reviewer of management's and Human Resources' decisions. This is compromised, at least in appearance, if Human Resources is responsible for entering and maintaining Civil Service data. Further, Human Resources' role in complaints and personnel actions is an employee relations function and is structured very differently than an appeal to a Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge, which is	N/A	N/A		

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Cor	ncurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date
Low	We recommend the Director of	the Human Res	sources Department:		
	 2.1 Fulfill the responsibilities as provided in Personnel Rules Sections 34-2 Administration (b) Director of human resources and 34-37 Discipline Procedures (a) Guidelines by a Request from the Secretary of the Civil Service Board requests and results of Civil Service employees' appeals to the Civil Service Trial Board or an Administrative Law Judge to be incorporated in the information repository used to collect department level grieved and appealed personnel actions for City employees: Has access to all files (City and Civil Service departments) while retaining confidentiality. Monitors the process for compliance. Develops Citywide management reports. Performing analysis. 	Accept Risk	While Human Resources recognizes the importance of providing decision-makers with timely and actionable information on the Civil Service Appeals process, it would be an overreach for Human Resources to assume the recommended role. The City established Civil Service, in part, to serve as an independent arbitrator and facilitator of grievances and complaints. When Human Resources assumes responsibility for monitoring, analyzing, spot-checking Civil Service files and functions this independence is, in our opinion, diminished. Further, based on discussions with the City Attorney, monitoring for compliance the hearings under the jurisdiction of the Civil Service Trial Board conflicts with the City's Charter and Personnel Rules. However, Human Resources will consider revising the Personnel Rules in collaboration with Civil Service and the City Attorney's Office to define departmental roles in the appeals and grievances process more explicitly.	N/A	N/A

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Concurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date
	 Spot checks files for completeness and compliance. 			
	 Develops training, procedures, tools, and checklists. 			
	 Provides feedback to City personnel. 			

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Co	oncurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date
Low	We recommend the Director of t	the Human Re	esources Department:		
Low	3.1: Communicate and promote recommended procedures that provide additional management review for Non-Civil Service employees' requests to review disputed personnel actions to City department directors.	the Human Re	Human Resources will enhance its communication of existing procedures that guide management on Non-Civil Service employees' requests to review disputed personnel actions to department directors.	12/31/2024	6/30/2025

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Co	ncurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date			
Low	We recommend the Director of the Human Resources Department:							
Low	3.2: Provide training on the recommended procedures for Non-Civil Service employees review of disputed personnel actions when department directors' request.	the Human Re	Human Resources will provide training on the procedures referenced in recommendation 3.1., as recommended.	12/31/2024	6/30/2025			

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Co	ncurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date				
Low	We recommend the Director of the Human Resources Department:								
	4.2: Ensure clear information and training on the grievance and appeals process is provided to all Civil Service employees including procedures to elevate concerns to the appropriate level when needed.	Agree	Clear information on the grievance and appeals process are regularly provided to Civil Service employees. Human Resources will enhance its existing process by developing ondemand training for employees on the grievance and appeals process, including the process for elevating concerns to the appropriate level with the assistance of the City Attorney's Office.	3/31/2025	9/30/2025				

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Concurrence and Action Plans		Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date
Low	We recommend the Director of	the Human Re			
Low	5.1: Identify when hiring a position or in the position description the position has Civil Service personnel appeal rights or does not have Civil Service personnel appeal rights.	Agree	The City's Workday system currently designates whether a position has Civil Service personnel appeal rights. Individuals involved in the hiring process have access to this information. In addition, Human Resources will provide information to potential applicants regarding Civil Service and non-Civil Service positions on the recruitment page and prominently label whether an employment opportunity is Civil Service or non-Civil Service.	12/31/2024	6/30/2025

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Co	oncurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date
Low	We recommend the Director of	sources Department:			
	9.3 Provide regular and formalized training on the appeals process to its staff and to operating departmental management.	Agree	Senior staff from Human Resources and the City Attorney's Office currently provide formal training to all Human Resources staff with appeal process responsibilities. In addition, training is provided for managers in the Citywide New Manager Training sessions. Human Resources will enhance its existing process by developing ondemand training for Human Resources staff and departmental management on the grievance and appeals process, with the assistance of the City Attorney's Office.	12/31/2024	6/30/2025

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Co	oncurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date
Low	We recommend the Director of t	he Human Ro	esources Department:		
	10.1 Communicate to City personnel about the useful resources available on the internal website; continually maintain and update the content on the internal website. Include written personnel appeals procedures for Civil Service departments and recommended written requests to review disputed personnel actions procedures for Non-Civil Service departments.	Agree	Human Resources will enhance the promotion of the internal website and continue to ensure the website provides accurate information. In addition, the website will continue to include a link to the Personnel Rules with information on the Civil Service's grievance process and dispute resolution procedures for Non-Civil Service departments.	12/31/2024	6/30/2025

Recommendations to the Secretary of the Civil Service Board

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations		Concurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date					
Low Risk, Secretary of the Civil Service Board										
Low	We recommend the Secretary of the Civil Service Board:									
	6.1: Develops a standardized format for submissions to the Civil Service Department when requesting a Civil Service Trial Board or Administrative Law Judge.	Agree	Civil Service will develop a standardized format for requesting a Civil Service Trail Board or Administrative Law Judge.	6/30/2025	12/31/2025					

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations		Concurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date				
Low	We recommend the Secretary	commend the Secretary of the Civil Service Board:							
Low	6.2: Utilize a checklist to review hearing requests to confirm and document eligibility or denial.	Agree	Civil Service will develop a checklist for reviewing hearing requests to confirm and document eligibility or denial.	12/31/2025	6/30/2026				

Low We recommend the Secretary of the Civil Service Board: 6.3: Implement a formal review and approval process, including documentation, of work performed by Civil Service Department staff. Accept Risk associated with this recommendation. The department believes implementation could be cumbersome, and the opportunity cost of implementation would likely exceed the benefit.	Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations		Concurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date			
review and approval process, including documentation, of work performed by Civil Service Department staff. Risk associated with this recommendation. The department believes implementation could be cumbersome, and the opportunity cost of implementation	Low	We recommend the Secretary	of the Civil	f the Civil Service Board:					
	Low	6.3 : Implement a formal review and approval process, including documentation, of work performed by Civil	Accept	Civil Service will accept the risk associated with this recommendation. The department believes implementation could be cumbersome, and the opportunity cost of implementation	N/A	N/A			

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations		Concurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date			
Low	We recommend the Secretary of the Civil Service Board:							
Low	8.1: Provide standardized information on the choice between a Civil Service Trial Board and Administrative Law Judge hearing.	of the Civil	Civil Service will provide standardized general information on the hearing process. However, the departments general information will not compare and contrast between the options.	12/31/2024	6/30/2025			

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations		Concurrence and Action Plans	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date			
Low	We recommend the Secretary of the Civil Service Board:							
	9.2 Document that training as prescribed by <i>Ordinance</i> 18655 was provided within the required 90-day timeline to new Civil Service Board Members and Adjunct Members. If training was not received, document that required forfeitures are made.	Agree	Civil Service will document whether training prescribed by Ordinance 18655 is completed within the required timeframe. Additionally, Civil Service will work with other departments, as necessary, to vacate a board membership when the training requirements are not completed within the 90-day timeline.	9/30/2025	3/31/2026			

Recommendation to the City Attorney

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Concurrence and Action Plan		Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date						
Low Risk, City Attorney											
Low	We recommend the City Attorney:										
	9.1: Provide refresher training on the trial and quasi-judicial process immediately prior to a Civil Service Board Member and Adjunct Member being assigned to serve on a Civil Service Trial Board.	Agree	The City Attorney's Office will provide refresher training prior to a member being assigned to serve on a Civil Service Trial Board, to the extent the City Attorney's Office is notified of an assignment and invited to the scheduled training.	9/30/2025	3/31/2026						

City Secretary's Response

Memorandum



DATE: August 9, 2024

To: Mark S. Swann – City Auditor

SUBJECT: Response to Audit of Personnel Complaints Resolution

This letter acknowledges the City Secretary's Office received the *Audit of Personnel Complaints Resolution* and submitted responses to the recommendations.

We concur with your office's recommendations. The City Secretary's Office intentions now are to focus on those assessed risks and work toward implementation based on the action plan and date provided on the audit report document.

Thank you for assisting the City Secretary's Office with improving its services.

Sincerely,

Bilierae Johnson
Bilierae Johnson

City Secretary

C: Kimberly Bizor Tolbert, Interim City Manager Miroslava Martinez, Assistant City Secretary Dawna Brown, Boards and Commissions Manager

Recommendation to the City Secretary

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations		Concurrence and Action Plan	Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date					
Low Risk, City Secretary										
Low	We recommend the City Secretary:									
	7.1: Communicate to City Council the Civil Service Board Adjunct Members vacancies.	Agree	The City Secretary's Office currently has a process that communicates any board vacancies to the city council. Unfortunately, due to our server being compromised and moving to a new boards and commissions system, we were not able to provide that standard vacancy notification. However, with the City Secretary's Office will be launching a new Boards and Commissions (B&C) Dashboard that will provide a more update-to-date (accurate) notification of all (including the Civil Service Board Adjunct Members) board vacancies.	Current 9/30/2024 (New Dashboard)	12/31/2024					

Assessed Risk Rating	Recommendations	Concurrence and Action Plan		Implementation Date	Follow-Up/ Maturity Date			
Low	We recommend the City Secretary:							
LOW	7.2: Provide the public with the qualifications for all actively appointed Civil Service Board Adjunct Members by updating the public report, City of Dallas Board and Commission Members.	Agree	The City Secretary's Office will be launching a new Boards and Commissions (B&C) Dashboard that will provide the public with the qualifications for all boards and commissions actively appointed board members (including the Civil Service Board Adjunct Members).	09/30/2024	12/31/2024			